Administrators of Rural Urban Public Libraries of Ontario

Friday, March 1, 2013
900 Bay Street, Toronto

Minutes of the meeting

Present:  

Patti Enright, Kingston Frontenac
Bessie Sullivan, Haliburton
Julie DeVries, Middlesex

Brian Masschaele, Elgin (Secretary)

Lisa Miettinen, Oxford (Co-Chair)

Meighan Wark, Huron (Co-Chair)
Murray McCabe, Wellington

Kathy Samson, Bruce

Karen Franklin, Stormont, Dundas & Glengarry
Katherine Seredynska, Waterloo
Linda Kent, Kawartha Lakes
Robin Stewart, Chatham-Kent

Gayle Hall, Simcoe

Janet Woodbridge (Treasurer) – Via teleconference
1. Welcome and call to order

Meighan called the meeting to order at 1:05 pm.  

2. Approval of the agenda

Katherine requested that the item “Recognition of Excel Tutor” be added under New Business as item 7.2.

Moved by Gayle Hall / Seconded by Katherine Seredynska that the agenda be approved as amended – CARRIED.
3.  Approval of the minutes of the December 7, 2012 meeting.
Moved by Brian Masschaele / Seconded by Meighan Wark that the minutes be approved as presented - CARRIED.
4.  Business arising:
4.1  Contact list update – Brian has circulated the most recent contact list on the

listserv and asked that any further updates be communicated to him directly.  A number of members provided updates at the meeting, including population and branch figures. 
4.2  Confirmation of Stormont, Dundas and Glengarry’s Membership – The library renewed its membership in 2013 and Karen Franklin was formally welcomed to the meeting.

5.  Correspondence – None.
6. 
Reports:

6.1 Kempenfelt Committee-Katherine Seredynska, Patti Enright, Julie DeVries
The three members provided a detailed update on recent work to prepare for the 2013 conference.  Helene Golden has yet to release feedback forms from 2012 sessions and members agreed that these forms should be made available to the planning committee.  A further request was going to be made to Helene.  The committee plans to use social media such as Pinterest and Facebook to further engage 2013 participants before and after the conference.  It was also suggested that the ARUPLO website be used for this purpose.   Discussion then focused on the content and format of sessions for the upcoming year, with the following thoughts shared:
· The committee is going to look at the utility of a full day on readers’ advisory.  If a full day is devoted, perhaps it could also incorporate trends in publishing and accessing information.

· There was strong support for a session on customer service and dealing with issues such as mental health.  Lisa recommended Beth Kinchlea of London Public Library and agreed to contact her regarding her availability.  
· It was noted that Peter Atkinson has now moved to Ottawa and may not be available for Web 2.0 / social media training.

· Both Innisfil and Barrie’s Painswick branch could be considered for tours.

· Sharon Smith’s session on marketing collections remains popular and should remain.  

· Survey monkey may be a better tool than forms to get participant feedback.

· Succession planning for the moderator needs to be considered.

· Development of the booklist and its value needs to be re-examined.

· CEOs will likely be having an all-day session on the benchmarking template for the guidelines and will be unavailable on Wednesday but can join participants for a session on Thursday morning.

The committee will incorporate this feedback into plans for the 2013 conference.  

6.2 ARUPLO Guidelines Committee – Meighan Wark, Bessie Sullivan, Kelly Bernstein.
Meighan presented a proposal that the committee received in January from Beth Ross and John Thompson to develop a benchmarking template by the end of 2013.  The ARUPLO executive also provided feedback on this proposal.  The total cost of the proposed work is $7,355.   Janet clarified that the 2013 budget has $1,500 allocated towards this purpose.  If members decide to proceed, funds will need to be drawn from reserves.  She confirmed that the group’s financial position remains healthy and that reserves have been used for a similar purpose in the past, such as the work done by Dysart & Jones on the creation of the guidelines.  Other comments that arose were as follows:

· Hopefully, this is the costliest phase of the process and future work can be accommodated within the existing budget;
· It should be clarified that ARUPLO will own the template;

· The consultants will need to arrange and pay for their own accommodation at Kempenfelt;

· A contract should be developed with clear costs, deliverables and deadlines.

Meighan will take the lead on developing a contract in consultation with the committee and executive.

Moved by Brian Masschaele / Seconded by Patti Enright that the proposal submitted by Beth Ross and John Thompson for the development of a benchmarking template based on the Second Edition of the ARUPLO Guidelines be accepted at the fee of $7,355 (exclusive of applicable taxes) pending clarification that ARUPLO will own the template; and that funds for this purpose be drawn from reserves – CARRIED.
6.2.1.  Clarification on Space Guidelines - Murray McCabe inquired as to how the space guideline of 1 cubic foot per resident served was arrived at in the new version of the document as the question was raised in a recent building project in Wellington.  Responses included AODA / accessibility factors, trends towards communal spaces, and the collective wisdom of the group’s many years of experience in library space planning.  Janet stressed that these are guidelines only, not a building code standard, and flexibility will always be required.  Murray suggested that an OLA session could be developed where architects who have been involved with recent library projects could be invited to talk about outcomes relative the guidelines.   
6.3 Treasurer's Report - Janet distributed the most recent statement of operations and account balances to members prior to the meeting.  The bank account balance at March 1st, 2013 is $15,079 and the summary statement of all accounts stands at $50,528. 
Moved by Janet Woodbridge / Seconded by Bessie Sullivan that the Treasurer’s report be approved as presented – CARRIED.
6.4 Ontario Public Library Guidelines – Bessie Sullivan

Bessie began by asking which systems at the meeting were accredited.  Only Middlesex responded in the affirmative.  She then expressed frustrations with the process itself and cited one recent approval which seemed to be based on a previous version of the standards.  A particular concern is the willingness to overlook the need for trained staff and a qualified administrator in smaller systems.  Bessie is assessing whether she is able to properly serve the committee on behalf of the group in light of these frustrations.  Linda offered to take her place but felt that a letter should first be written to OLS-North (which now manages the process) on behalf of ARUPLO expressing our concerns.  Bessie will remain as the group’s representative for now and will take the lead on issuing this letter.  She will provide members with a status update at an upcoming meeting.  Brian ended the discussion by citing that museums have provincial standards which are linked to operating funding from the province.  These are enforced by a provincial museum advisor.  Perhaps a similar model needs to be explored for public libraries.  
7.
 New Business:
7.1  Recent Trends in ILLO

Bessie clarified that this item pertains to trends to the system in general and not recent cutbacks to the service at Library and Archives Canada.  She did an analysis of lending rates showing that many larger, urban systems were loaning fewer items than many ARUPLO members.  She noted that systems such as Peterborough and Markham had pulled out entirely, yet patrons of these systems could still borrow items and use patron-initiated ILLO.  This trend is troubling on a number of levels and threatens to undermine the sustainability of this critical service for ARUPLO members.  It was agreed that this item would be discussed further at the next meeting.  In the interim, Bessie will look further at SOLS guidelines and poll members about their respective practices, especially with regards to new materials and items like DVDs.  She will also circulate the statistics she compiled.  

Moved by Bessie Sullivan / Seconded by Katherine Seredynska that Bessie Sullivan be authorized on behalf of ARUPLO to engage in a dialogue with SOLS regarding trends in ILLO participation and the negative impact these trends are having on ARUPLO members – CARRIED.  
7.2. Recognition of Excel Tutor

Katherine informed members that Irma Kadela of Kitchener has served as a volunteer tutor for the Excel program for 25 years and, in that time, assisted many ARUPLO staff with their courses.  Recognition or some type of award should be pursued but existing provincial awards such as those offered by OLA do not seem to fit.  Members concurred that recognition from ARUPLO would be appropriate.  Another possibility is SOLS’ Friendship Feather given her service to First Nations libraries.  Katherine will pursue appropriate recognition on behalf of the group.  
8.
Roundtable
A roundtable session was held.
9.  Other Business – June Meeting Date

Bessie will host the next meeting in Haliburton, likely at the Minden Branch.  It will be an all-day meeting on June 7, 2013.

10.  Adjournment - Moved by Meighan Wark that the meeting be adjourned at 2:40 pm. 

